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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, October 10, 2023
Meeting Location: Training Room of the Public Safety Complex
 576 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612
Members Present:                    Julia N. Pingitore, Chair





 Kirk R. Huehls, Vice Chair




 Carol L. Riches, Clerk

Town Administrator:

 Heather M. Munroe, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00pm. We will enter into Executive Session and will 

return to the regular meeting only for the purpose of adjourning. 

UPDATE FROM TOWN COMMITTEES/BOARDS/DEPARTMENTS

Paxton’s Boston Post Cane

· Richard Fenton In 1909 there were 700 towns throughout New England to be given to the oldest person in that town at that time. We will present this to resident Linwood Erskine who just turned 100. The cane presentation will be on October 22nd at 2pm at the COA.
Council on Aging Bylaws – pass over at this time.
Joint meeting with Finance Committee to discuss the FY25 budget guidance and potential reserve fund transfer for the funding of the interim Town Administrator.
· Mark Love Called the Finance Committee meeting to order at this time. 
· (JP) Budget guidance. Let’s Start with the revision that Mark Love proposed. 
· Mark Love This is the second rendition which includes two comments. We removed the WRSD increase and to state upfront that COLA could be a zero should be removed as well. 
· (JP) We should not rely on free cash by design to balance the budget. 

· (CR) Not sure the department heads need to worry about the free cash concern.

· Mark Love The reference of free cash is in conflict and should be eliminated. Not a department head issue. 

· (JP) The department heads need to understand our financial position, but the actual numbers are irrelevant. I do not want to lose focus on the intent of the correspondence there. My suggestion would be to simply state we are running a deficit and we think that it would be best to submit a level funded or whatever we decide tonight. At our last meeting we discussed getting away from the term “make whole budget.”   Having two budgets being submitted would be very confusing so ask the departments to submit a single budget.
· Mark Love We have a lot of faith in the department heads. Give us your best budget. It should be what they need. They know what we are up against. Have a Q&A and let them make a presentation and in the final analysis if we have to make a cut based on that.

I would prefer the best budget. Best leanest budget that you need to provide the services that you need to the town. 
· (JP) In my mind what you are assaying is a level services budget. Which is what we asked for last year. Will be a little higher than last year. Level funded would be a modestly cut budget. Anything less than that we would need to look at how to define that.

· Ben Mitchell There will always be some level of interaction and the department heads are very keen on what they want and what they need. 
· (JP) We have to have some faith in the department heads and that they will find a way to provide as much as they can with the funds that they have. We have to rely on them as experts. Mark will forward a couple of sentences along to Heather to assist in this.

· (JP) Nonunion employees COLA. 2.5 wage adjustment in the wage adjustment chart.

· (CR) This will be needed so they can refer to the chart to budget for their wages for next year. 

· Mark Love November 15th date may need to be adjusted. 
· (CR) A December 1st due date should be fine.

· (JP) CIPC should set their own guidance and let them discuss. Heather just delete the first line and start with the second line. The budget forms are the budget sheets that were used last year.

· (HM) Yes, it is last year’s workbook, but it is all in one book rather than separate sheets.
· (JP) Update the date to meet with Heather because it says January.
· Mark Love Provided some comments on the interim Town Administrator and the possibility of needing reserve funds in the amount of $10,000 to $15,000 Its not in the budget how would it be paid for. Would the reserve fund be a possible source of those funding? I wrote an email on my personal opinion. That is a lot of money to take out of the reserve fund. Is this an extraordinary or unforeseen item? It would leave us with very little for the remainder of the year. Is there a more cost-effective way of funding this? It has not come to us in the form a formal request.
· (JP) We have an interesting range of options here. This is an 8-week period of time. Do we need someone to really step in as a Town Administrator or just keep things going for the time period? Could potentially use funds from special town meeting in November.
· Mark Love One of the clauses was to work with the Finance Committee during the budget season. Do not hire someone just for that. We can do that work at the Committee level with the department heads. 
· (CR) January and February are a critical time of year and the Town Administror should be part of the budget season. 

· (JP) One comment on the extraordinary or unforeseen in terms of a budget is if you could have seen that before the budget was done, so I would say it is unforeseen because we do not normally budget for parental leave. 
· Mark Love Adjourn the Finance Committee meeting at 8:08pm

Judy Hatstat  - Board of Health update

· Currently the Chair of the Board of Health. I am the nurse on the Board. I am in touch with DPH, and we record various cases in town. On June 30th I reported to the Town Administrator all the communicable diseases that we had during FY23. 
· Trash contract settled for the next three years.

· Wayne Curran is our sanitary inspector and reports to us.
· Emergency preparedness – expecting a fall drill soon.

· Address any issues or complaints that have come up.
· We have the animal inspector to which we get updates from as well.

CONSENT ITEMS
· 1.Approve the meeting minutes from the Regular Meeting held on September 25, 2023

· 2. One day liquor license request from Anna Maria College for a fall fest celebration at the 

· Campus Center to be held on October 22, 2023, from 5:30pm to 8:30pm.

· 3.Approve Award of FY24-12 RML Gutter Replacement Contract to Gutters by Mac in the amount of $15,000.

· 4. Approve Award of FY24-14 RML. Replacement Low Slope Roof(s) Contract to FRG Contractor Corp for $29,373.
· (JP) Hearing no comments, consent items #1 through #4 have been approved.
NEW BUSINESS

Review applications for the position of Interim Town Administrator

· (JP) We have six applications. We need to talk about what our next step is going to be.
· (CR) Chose 2 or 3 to go forward with.
· (KH) Discuss what we are looking for first and then move forward.
· (JP) We are looking for an 8-week assignment for someone that carries out the day-to-day process.
· (KH) Someone that has been through HR issues and snowstorms and the budget process. How many hours are prudent to do the job? Can it be done in twelve if we take up some of the slack?
· (JP) We already posted it for 19 hours so if we do something else, we may have to repost it. Understanding we will need some priorities from Heather as to what needs to be done and what she would like to see someone help with. I would actually like to hear from each of them to get a better idea of what they have to offer.
· (HM) Maybe we could ask a couple questions and see how they answer it to then determine which 2 or 3 you would like to go forward with.
· (JP) My question would be. How do you plan to get up to speed. Each of us can come up with at question, forward it along to Donna and then provide the to the candidates so we can move forward with selection.

Public Safety Complex generator update

· Michael Pingitore On September 27th our generator failed to run its normal test. The mechanic checked and it was dead. Our regular contractor came in the next morning and the control board was fried and shorted by a nest of mice inside. We started with our normal contracted who quoted $11,000 for repairs. Got two other quotes, one for $15,000 and a second one for $16,000. We currently have a rental in place which is costing us $6,800 a month to power the town server and electrical for the Public Safety Complex. If we lose power, we will lose Dispatch and everything that is tied to it. This generator is so important to the entire building. Exhausted our resources with the state. They do not have one big enough to run the entire building. So, I would like to get this generator fixed as soon as possible.
· (JP) Where are you at with quotes.
· Michael Pingitore Currently 3 quotes are with the Town Administrator on the procurement side. It has to go out to bid.

· (JP) So we are looking to set up a meeting once those quotes are in. and award a bid hopefully before the end of the week.

· (KH) If we do not award until Friday when will we get the parts in?
· Michael Pingitore It would be about 12 to 14 days out so that will push us close to the one-month mark with the rental generator.
· (KH) Can we look to see if they could expedite the shipping?
· (CR) What is the last day for the generator before we need to start paying additional?
· Michael Pingitore October 26th would be the end of the first month. You can rent it by the week, but the cost is higher. 
· (HM) We applied for a DCAMM waiver because it is attached to the building. We asked for a waiver on the advertising process. Mike compiled in getting the three different quotes and make sure that we hit prevailing wage. It took a while for me to get things out. We could have a meeting on Friday morning to get this going. DECAMM oversees construction projects to preapprove bidders under MGL chapter 149 is approving emergency relief from certain requirements. This is similar to what we did for the boiler for the library. We got the waiver back today that they approved waiving the advertisement piece. We do not have to go through the three-week process on the central register. 
· (JP) Why do we need to go through the procurement process?
· (HM) Understanding it is a maintenance project and we cannot confirm any other way that people are using the prevailing wage, and prevailing wage audits are becoming more and more prevalent. 
· (JP) I want everyone to understand why we are going through this process in case we have to pay for additional costs for generator rental. What are we looking at for a total dollar amount?
· Michael Pingitore On the high side we would be looking at about $26,000. Around $20,000 if we get the lower bid.

· (JP) In total the high side could be $32,000.

· Michael Pingitore That is why my concern is that time is of the essence.

· (JP) Any ideas on how to fund this?
· (HM) We do have enough into the public safety building budget to initially over it, or we could look at the reserve fund or the last option is taking from free cash at the Special Town Meeting.
· (JP) We could transfer out of reserve and then replenish from free cash.

· (HM) The contract will say what account it is coming from. So have to pull from the Public Safety Building account initially and then do a transfer from the reserve fund.

· (JP) What happens to the other things that will be displaced by this?
· Michael Pingitore There are annual expense for the vehicle exhaust removal, fire system inspection, fire alarm monitoring, fire extinguisher inspection, 

· (JP) Asked Mark Love if he felt that would fall under unforeseen.
· Mark Love   This needs to be taken care of immediately and then as the need throughout the year surfaces because of this emergent issue that would be an item of the reserve fund. The other thing is I would not want to lose track of the CIPC to be informed. Just as a courtesy. Take care of it and worry about reserve fund and CIPC later. 
· (JP) We will meet Friday at 8am via zoom to award bids on the generator repair work.
Next steps in the acceptance of Olivia Knoll as a public way.

· (HM) Next steps to get this onto the warrant for the Special Town Meeting in November. The Select Board votes on the intent to lay out the way for Olivia Knoll and refer the matter to the Planning Board for their report/recommendations. The title and deed came through today.
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the internet to lay out the way for Olivia Knoll and refer the matter to the Planning Board for their report/recommendations.   Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Request to use training I room for CMRPC for zoning discussion.

· (HM) To request the use of the public safety training room for a meeting to be held in regard to the Zoning Bylaw and the MBTA rural communities so that it can be videotaped and put on the town website for residents to view the information. 
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the use of the tiring room for the CMRPC zoning discussion pending approval of the Fire and Police chief..    Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Boy Scouts request to use the Town Common for a can and bottle drive on October 14, 2023, from 9am to 12pom.

· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the request from the Boy Scouts to use the Town Common for a bottle and can drive on October 14, 2023 from 9am to 12pm.    Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Set the date and time for Trick ‘r’ Treat
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve Trick “r’ Treat for the Town of Paxton to be held on Tuesday, October 31st from 5pm to 8pm.  Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Select Board Correspondence


(JP) Lions club the annual Halloween and bonfire event and hayride.
TOWN ADMINISTRATORS REPORT
Boards, Committees, Commissions 
· Board of Appeals – There are two vacant associate positions available for the Board of Appeals. Please see the Town’s website for more information. 
· Cable & Communications Committee – There are currently two positions available on this committee. This committee is responsible for running and maintaining cable access TV channels, live streaming and recording government and community meetings. The committee currently meets monthly. Please see the Town’s website for more information. 
· DPW Building Committee - The Town of Paxton has reconfigured its DPW Building Committee to update the charge and membership. This Committee will be instrumental in matching the Department of Public Works building infrastructure needs with the Town’s financial constraints and the Community desires. There is currently one resident vacancy for someone with a marketing/advertising background available. Please see the Town’s website for more information. 
· Historic District Commission - The Historic District Commission is a group of individuals committed to maintaining the historic integrity and aesthetic appeal of Paxton's treasured landmarks. We work to ensure that our town's rich history remains an integral part of its future. There is currently one opening. Please see the Town’s website for more information. 
See the Town’s Website for all openings and how to submit an application.  

Community Happenings 
Check out the Town’s Website for the latest programs. 
· Halloween Party – Join the Paxton Lion’s Club as they host a Halloween Party on October 31st from 6:30-8:00 PM at the Wentworth Field. The evening will include a Halloween Hayride, warmed apple cider, and popcorn, along with a costume parade.
 
Departmental Updates 
· Building Department 
In September, the Building Department had thirty-one permits pulled, which is four more overall permits from last month and the highest number of actual building permits, 16, since July of this year. The sixteen building permits constituted: a shed; roofs (5); Bathrooms (2); a pavilion; garage door headers; Single Family homes (2) -2 Turkey Hill Rd (cottage & septic) and 477 West St (single & in-law); windows (2); new garage (57 Richards Ave); and a chimney exhaust. The good news about these permits is that the two new homes and the new garage should add to our new growth for FY25. 
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· DPW 
In order to clean our large water tank, the tank will need to be taken out of service, which will substantially reduce the amount of water the Town has in reserve. As a result, the DPW will be initiating a Water ban during the time of the cleaning beginning on or around 10/18/23, with the current expected date to clean the interior of the tank on 10/25/23. Once the tank has been cleaned, it will take several days to refill the tank, and additional days to flush, and take samples after that. Once all necessary samples have come back correctly, we will place the tank back in service. The entire process should take 2-3 weeks, depending on how much flushing is necessary. 
 
· Library 
The library projects for the low slope roof and the gutters have been conditionally approved by the Local Historic District. 
· IT 
We ran into a problem over the past few weeks with our current Town Server, limited space, and permission issues. Suzor IT worked last week with staff to produce a contingency plan and ensure that everyone’s files were back up and running. 
FINANCES 
· FY23 Free Cash & Retained Earnings 
The State has approved the Town of Paxton’s FY24 Free Cash in the amount of $538,771 and Water Retained Earnings in the amount of $109,167. 

· Grants 
New 
· SMRP Grant – DEP awarded us a grant in the amount of $3,500 to help with our recycling program for FY24. 
 
FY24 
· ADA Grant – We submitted a grant again for FY24 for ADA improvements at the COA, with the same details as last year and updated costs totaling around $25k. We do not expect to hear back until late fall. 
· Recreation Earmark – In the FY24 final budget, the Governor approved an earmark for $27,000 for enhancements for the recreation department to include the following: 
Playground Repair and Mulch ($4,000) 
The Town owns one public playground next to the Paxton Center School. During school hours, the students use the playground for recess. After hours, the playground is utilized during the afterschool program and by members of the public. The playground needs more odds/ends maintenance to keep all parts safe. In addition, because of the after-school program, we must maintain a minimum level of nine inches of mulch around all potential fall zones. 
 
2. Adjustable Basketball Hoops at the Paxton Center School ($18,000) 
The Recreation program runs a basketball program at the Paxton Center School. The current basketball hoops do not allow for younger kids to play and require volunteers to tediously attach and manually lower basketball hoops for each game, which brings with it its own safety risk. If we were to replace current hoops with four adjustable hoops, that would make them versatile, serve both the basketball program and the students at the Paxton Center School, and would alleviate the chance of injury through manual adjustments. 
 
3. Wentworth Bathroom Repairs ($5,000) 
The Recreation and Town own a bathhouse out by our Wentworth field. The bathhouse is used during games and during the Summer Program. The building is old and in dire need of repairs. 
 
· Town Common Earmark – In the FY24 final budget, the Governor approved an earmark for $50,000 for a design, feasibility, and traffic study for the town common/town center. 
 
· Outstanding FY23 
Community One Stop – Applied for West Street. Expected decision late Fall 2023. 
Ambulance Certified Public Expenditure Program –$62,566 - Pending. 
Libraries Transforming Communities: Accessible Small and Rural Communities. $20,000 project to support Sensory Processing Disorder. 
Community Compact (IT) Grant –$115,000 to support conversion to records management system, including scanning and electronically filing records. 
Community Compact Grant “HR Procedures” – Turnover in staff at Collin’s Center. Working with them to finish up the project. Completed. 
Hazard Mitigation Planning Grant –$4,455 reimbursable grant to update the Town’s Hazard Mitigation Plan. 
Small Bridge Grant (2019) – Planning Grant Black Hill Road, extended until December 2023. 
State Earmark of Funds – Zoning Bylaw rewrite, underway. 
Procurement: 
To do: 
· Records Building – Fence 
· Town Common area drainage 
· Projects 
· Black Hill Bridge Grant – This project began in 2020 when the State approved a grant for the study on Black Hill Bridge with CHA. We have been through two extensions for this project with MassDOT and have been assured by CHA that we will be able to complete the work before the end of this calendar year, which will line us up to apply for a construction grant. While the study is underway, the State DOT and our consultant CHA both recommend consideration of closing the road over the bridge for safety reasons. 
· DPW Earmark – We are in the process of getting started on the State Earmark we received in the Spring for $200k for the DPW building improvements. We are working closely with vendors for accurate quotes to include a replacement/new septic system for the DPW, two bathrooms, and some other modifications that will last for the long-term. 

· The Hills at Paxton Commons – A few months ago we received concerns from residents about the increase in monthly rates at the Hills. We reached out to legal counsel, our State Representative Kim Ferguson’s Office, and relevant state agencies. In the end, we confirmed that the Town and the Mass Housing Partnership have an interest in ensuring that the rental rates are affordable and comply with the current rent adjustment figures issued by the State. At this time, the Hills at Paxton Commons is in compliance with all requirements. Residents experiencing issues or concerns with rent prices at the Hills in the future are encouraged to reach out to the Town Administrator’s Office. 

· Zoning Bylaw Earmark – The work under the State Earmark we received in the Spring for $75k has begun. Our Zoning Bylaw Steering Group met with CMRPC in July and again in August. Our first matter of business was to work on the MBTA Zoning bylaw, followed by conduct a survey of Town Residents, followed by an initial review by (ZBA, Planning, Town Services Coordinator, EDC, and Building Commissioner) on the current Zoning Bylaws and where changes and/or concerns exist. 
Earlier this month, we worked with the Light Company to send out surveys to our residents/businesses in Town. Unfortunately, the third-party company that does the mailing did not include the surveys in the August billing and it will not be included until September. In the meantime, we sent out an additional 500+ surveys to those who do not get a hard copy bill and have already received more than 50 responses. 

Job Openings 
· Police Officer – There is one opening for a police officer. 

· Temporary Full-time benefited Mechanic/Heavy Equipment Operator- The position for a temporary mechanic/heavy equipment operator has been posted. This person will fill in for our mechanic who will be on military leave for the next 12-18 months. 
Public comment

· None
ADJOURN

· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to leave the regular meeting and entered into Executive Session at 9:10pm and we will return to the regular meeting for the purpose of adjourning.  (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
· Returned to Regular Session at 10:02pm

· Adjourned Meeting at 10:02pm, Unanimous all-in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
· The next meeting is scheduled for October 25, 2023, 7:00pm. 
Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Agenda

Attendance list

Town Administrators update

Meeting minutes

Respectfully submitted,

Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant


